
MINUTES

ROSELAND PLANNING BOARD
 REGULAR MEETING 
July 17, 2023 at 7:00 PM
CALL TO ORDER:
James Campbell called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Those present on roll call were: 

Chairman Louis LaSalle    
             Michael Oliveira, Vice Chairman

Jack Gordon
      
Anthony Mack, Mayor’s Alternate


William Johnson   



Joe LaMonica



            Kevin Codey Alt # 2   

            Those absent were:

Mayor James Spango  

Councilwoman Eileen Fishman

Manny Oliveira

Joseph Rolli  

David Jacobs Alt # 1

Board Professionals: 

Vince Loughlin, Board Attorney

Joseph Pomante, Board Engineer 
SALUTE TO FLAG:
STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE:
The meeting was conducted in compliance with Chapter 231 of the Public Laws of 1975, annual notice of this meeting was given by way of notice filed with The Progress, The Star Ledger, and the office of the Administrator of Roseland, as so certified by the Secretary.  Notice has also been posted in Borough Hall, Roseland, NJ.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:. Motion to approve the minutes from the May 15, 2023 meeting by Mr. Gordon, seconded by Mr. Johnson. Six eligible members present voted in favor. Mr. Michael Oliviera abstained.  
NEW BUSINESS:  NONE 
RESOLUTIONS:  - NONE
PUBLIC HEARINGS: - 
a.) Appeal # 22-07 of Woodmont Senior Living LLC, purchaser under contract of property situate block 30, lot 1, known as 65 Livingston Avenue, Roseland, NJ, requesting Major Site Plan approval in conjunction with proposed residential development with a 181unit Assisted Living & Memory Care Facility and 42 Affordable Housing Units and associated site improvements.

Board Attorney Loughlin advised the board that discussions are ongoing regarding sidewalks and that the resolution would be revised when an agreement has been reached between Woodmont and Avalon Bay. 

Application carried to the August 21, 2023 meeting pending additional discussion regarding sidewalks along Livingston Avenue. 
b.) Appeal # 23-01 of The Roseland Board of Education, owner of property situate block 12, lot 18, known as 100 Passaic Avenue, for cursory review for proposed expansion of the Lester C. Noecker School
Tom Leone, School Superintendent, reviewed the proposed expansion of Lester C. Noecker School and background of school with 464 students and an anticipated increase of 164 students due to the new residential developments within the Borough.  This will require at least eight new classrooms and four additional rooms, HVAC upgrades and new energy efficient windows. 
Anthony Gianfacaro, AIA, testified as to the proposed addition on the northwest side of the property where the ball field currently exists and layout of access to the building while maintaining access to the gymnasium. Three boilers and new windows to be replaced as well.  Mr. Gianfacaro summarized the time frame for a review by the board before proceeding with the State Board of Education and that the project is being designed to minimize costs and that the proposed construction would be consistent and complementary to the existing building. 
Mr. Gianfacaro then asked the board for any questions regarding the proposal. 

Mr. Michael Oliviera asked about the number of classrooms and the prospect of adding solar onto the roof.  Mr. Gianfacaro testfied that there would be one additional classroom for each grade. As for the solar panels, there are certain rebates that are available and the state is working on revising the solar program for non-profit organizations and that the structure would be designed for the additional weight if solar panels are added at a later date. 

Mr. LaMonica asked about how the number of proposed new students had been calculated.  Mr. Leone stated that the school retained a demographer to do a study based on all of the proposed development within the borough going back five years.
Mr. Gordon asked about roof gable to match the existing building and that based on the number of students proposed, should additional classrooms be considered now as part of the expansion. 

Mr. Gianfacaro replied that the building was to be tax neutral and not overbuilt to ensure that taxpayers would vote in favor of the expansion.  

Chairman LaSalle gave an overview of the history of the schools within the Borough of Roseland from experience and that when a proposed increase in students was anticipated that the numbers were less than expected. 

Mr. Codey asked about the total cost for upgrades versus expansion, the loss of the ball field and circulation through the site and whether a connection to Fernwood Ave was feasible.  Mr. Leone testified that the estimated project cost is $12 million with half for the addition and half for upgrades. As for the loss of the ballfield, Mr. Leone stated that the current administration had no objections. 
Mr. Gianfacaro stated that due to some of the lot having wetlands that the NJ DEP would also need to review and provide a letter of intent. 
Board Engineer Pomante stated that there was an existing pathway but any additional upgrades to that would not be part of this project. 
Board member Johnson stated that he felt the design was good and well thought out and asked about emergency escape routes. Mr. Gianfacaro stated that emergency routes were to be laid out as part of the overall plan. 

Board Engineer Pomante asked for a copy of the LOI from NJDEP as well as soil permits and any stormwater plans.

Chairman LaSalle reviewed the history of schools since the 60’s and how the schools have grown along with the population of the borough and then asked for any comments from the public of which there were none. 

Mr. Gordon asked about the cost of construction as to which Mr. Gianfacaro stated the cost around $550 per square foot and that prevailing union wages were calculated in. 
Board Attorney Loughlin reviewed the need for the cursory review and that the board could adopt a brief resolution indicating the findings of the board and a review of the meeting. 
A motion was made by Mr. Michael Oliviera and seconded by Mr. Johnson to adopt a resolution as set forth by Board Attorney Loughlin. All seven members present were in favor. 
GENERAL BUSINESS: - 
A motion was made by Mr. Johnson and seconded by Mr. Gordon to adjourn the meeting. The meeting was adjourned at 7:45 pm.

Respectfully Submitted, 

James Campbell

Planning Board Secretary

